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Launch of photographic exhibition at University of Pretoria celebrates Australia’s contribution to the new South Africa 

Prof Cheryl de la Rey, Vice-Chancellor and Principal of the University of Pretoria (UP) was joined by the Minister of Women in The Presidency, Susan Shabangu , and the Acting High Commissioner of Australia, Chris Munn at the launch of  a new photographic exhibition titled Celebrating 20 years of democracy: Australia’s contribution to the new South Africa. The exhibition is on show at UP’s Edoardo Villa Museum and is open to the public.  
The launch was a commemoration of the 20th anniversary of democracy in South Africa by highlighting the efforts of successive Australian governments and its people in support of the struggle of South African people in overcoming the cruel and inhumane system of apartheid. The exhibition was also held in honour of the former Australian High Commissioner, Graeme Wilson, who passed away on 2 September 2014. He was instrumental in the conception and the vision of the photographic exhibition. 

In her opening address, Prof Cheryl de la Rey said the exhibition acknowledged the contribution made by the late Graeme Wilson. She said that to honour his legacy is to continue to focus on strengthening and expanding the relations between South Africa and Australia, particularly with regard to institution-to-institution partnerships. ‘This will ensure that further opportunities are continuously created for many young talented people in South Africa and from the rest of our African region’, she said.

Prof De la Rey further said the material in the exhibition depicts bilateral relationships between South Africa and Australia that are built on common values, and which have become stronger over the decades.

The exhibition demonstrated how photography was used as a medium of communication to tell the world the true story of South Africa and to mobilise South Africans and the world at large to fight against the evil system of apartheid.  It depicted protests and the effects of the famous sports boycott implemented by Australia against South Africa. Some other moments showed were the support given to the South African liberation struggle stalwart, Oliver Reginald Tambo, during the struggle, and also the honour given to South Africa’s former president, Nelson Mandela, following the advent of democracy in South Africa .

The Acting High Commissioner of Australia, Chris Munn, said the struggle against apartheid was one of the great moral challenges of the 20th century. He added that it is wonderful, however, to see the progress South Africa has made 20 years down the line, since the new political dispensation. He said that although the battle was primarily won here in South Africa, Australia remains proud of the part that it played in helping to end apartheid. ‘Australia was one of the driving forces in the Commonwealth and in the wider international community which pressed for a regime change in South Africa,’ he said. 

Currently, Australia and South Africa have a vibrant trade and investment relationship which has flourished in the post-apartheid era. The two countries share important similarities in terms of the composition of their economies and have also cooperated at a multilateral level in the United Nations on many issues, including peacekeeping, disarmament, environmental protection and fisheries management.

The Minister of Women in The Presidency, Susan Shabangu, said it was during the darkest days in South Africa’s history that Australia demonstrated its solidarity with South Africa in the fight for freedom and justice. She said that when that goal was achieved in 1994, Australia was there to rejoice and share in celebrations with South Africa. 

Minister Shabangu congratulated all the artists in the exhibition and described it as ‘not only illustrating the reality of apartheid in South Africa, but also of the warm and substantial bilateral relationship between South Africa and Australia in the post-apartheid era’. She said South Africa values its friendship with Australia and both countries will continue to work closely on a journey to a stronger democracy and a better life for all.
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